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PHOTO: This photo dated 1967 shows Krakau Implement Company, most recently Ontario Tire

As of May 13, 2006 another business has closed in Sandy Creek. Ontario Tire has a long history in this town beginning with the first owners H. S. Killam and Sons during the 1920s, Herbert Lester in the 1930s, Al Krakau who later partnered with Jerry Thomas in the late 1960s before Thomas bought the business in 1972 and most recently Chuck Diamond. Diamond came from Altmar to Sandy Creek after 17 years in the car repair business. His business in Altmar was located on Smoky Road at the old Horton Mill. He carried the name Ontario Tire Company to his new place in 1982. 

May 29th is Memorial Day and as we honor all veterans, I’d like to mention some of our own veterans who fought for freedom:


Revolutionary War Veterans known to have lived in Sandy Creek were: John Baldwin, Thomas Baker, Peter Bargy, James Campbell, William Dunlap, Jonathan Herriman, Isaac Harmon, Ebenezer Howe II, Nathaniel Jacobs, Ephraim Kimble, Stephen Lindsay, Isaac Meacham, Robert Muzzy, Jonathan Thrasher, and Nicholas Winters.


War of 1812 soldiers were: Charles Alton, Andrew Baker, John Baldwin, Daniel Bealls, Fred Canough, Asa Carpenter, Erastus Chappell, Peter Coon, B. Or L. Covey, William Cunningham, John and Smith Dunlap, Harmonius Ehle, Sam Goodrich Jr., Nicholas Gurley, Samuel Hadley, Isaac Harvey, Philip Helmer, Eben, Elias and Newell Howe, Oliver Hunter, Phineas Lilley, Isaac Mosier, Moses Morey, James T. Murphy, Pliny Nash, Nathan Noyes, Seth Porter Remington, Reuben Salisbury, Jonathan Snyder, Joseph Tucker, John Tuttle, James Upton, Benjamin and Isaac Weser and Christopher Wodell.

During the Civil War, the Town of Sandy Creek, which in the census of 1860 reported a population of only 2,431, furnished over 220 men for the Union Army. Few indeed were the homes that were not anxiously awaiting news of a son, brother, husband or other relative at the front with his regiment during the years of 1861-1865. There was great rejoicing when news of the long conflict reached Sandy Creek. It is said that on April 9, 1865, the date of Lee’s surrender, the old town bell whose tolling had all too often brought tidings of the death of a loved one was rung for six hours, the welcome story that it proclaimed bringing joy and thanksgiving to all. The names of these brave men are too numerous to list here but deserve our undying gratitude and special remembrance on this day. 


The Spanish-American War-1898-Clayton Allard, Harry Chapman, Carl E. and Clayton D. Crandall, Harrison Dewey, Charles H. Porter, Art Salisbury and Seymour Smith. 


The Boxer Rebellion-1903-1905-Isaac Bentley, Howard DeLong and Myron Ridgeway.


World War I and II-These brave men of Sandy Creek are too numerous to mention. However, three of our men died in WWI: Erie Dana, Chadwick Gerow and Rex Hadley. These men died in WWII: John H. Alexander, Glen H. Crast, Elmer I. Guy, Walter J. And Warren E. Ridgeway, Donald C. Zahler and Rex Zufelt.


In the Korean War we lost Austin Caufield and Ralph A. Howard.


These men are listed in our history files. If you know of anyone I have left out, please contact me.

Cemetery 101: Types of Cemetery Markers: Prior to and during the Civil War, most soldiers’ markers were nothing more than rounded-at-the-top wooden boards with carved inscriptions. These were not durable and had a life expectancy of only five years. Not until 1865, when more than 100,000 soldiers were buried in the national cemeteries, did the government give serious consideration to abandoning the use of wooden markers. A seven-year debate arose over whether the graves should be marked with marble or galvanized iron coated with zinc. By 1873, marble had won out. 

The Civil War-type marker (1873) was used in national cemeteries. For the known dead, markers were made of polished marble (or durable stone) four inches thick, ten inches wide, and twelve inches high above ground, and the tops were slightly rounded. The number of the grave, rank, name of soldier, and name of state were carved on the front in a sunken shield. These markers were furnished for the unmarked graves of eligible deceased soldiers of the Revolutionary War, the War of 1812, the Mexican War, and the Indian Campaigns. In 1879, Congress authorized furnishing stones for unmarked graves of veterans in private cemeteries and in 1899, the Spanish-American War Veterans markers were the same design as the Civil War markers, but the words “Spanish American War” appeared. 

The cemetery book series documenting the abandoned cemeteries and the old sections of Woodlawn and Wesleyan Cemetery is a huge undertaking but one we at the History Center consider important to our mission of preserving the history of this town and its villages. The first book in the series will cover Scripture, Pioneer and Barnard Cemetery and will be available for purchase soon. 

As we continue to document and honor our veterans with the military book series, the Korean War Era book, covering veterans serving their country from September 3, 1945 to December 31, 1959, is now being researched with a publication date of November 11, 2007. We continue with a list of soldiers we need information on: Malcom Weaver, David F. Weisenburger, James Weisenburger, Sanford Wheeler, Douglas White, Howard D. White, Paul E. White and Wayne G. White. The response has been good so far and we appreciate the information veterans and their families have sent in. Please keep the information coming and remember to send your photographs, exact years of service and “oral” history pertaining to your military service. Please contact me if you can help.

Sally Turo is spear heading the donation drive to purchase and preserve the Austen Hall panels and we are looking for your support. Several people have made donations and for that we are grateful. Contact Sally, any town board member, town supervisor or my office for more information or to make a donation. 

A committee is working on plans for August Heritage Days and the 149th Oswego County Fair (Thursday, June 29 to Tuesday, July 4) display.

We are entering the time of year when researchers travel to different areas to research and I welcome the opportunity to showcase the work that has been accomplished at the History Center and help them with family research. Since I became historian in 2001, I have been available to researchers by appointment as well as every Friday from 9am to 4pm. Researchers needing appointments who cannot come Fridays during business hours can call my office for a night or weekend appointment. 

The History Center is located at the Town Hall, the old Blount-Parker Recreation Building, downstairs in what was the bowling alley, 1992 Harwood Drive in Sandy Creek. I can be reached by phone at 387-5456 x 7 or by e-mail at historian@sandycreekny.us. Our web site address is http://sandycreekny.tripod.com/ 

Charlene

